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One day, as I was thus feigning sleep, I felt a hand in my lap, and in it a magnificent purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair
woman. Quoth I to her, "O my lady, who art thou?" And she said, "Rise [and come away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I
arose and following her, fared on, without tarrying, till she stopped at the door of a lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art
thou? Indeed, thou hast done me kindness, and what is the reason of this?" "By Allah," answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom
desire and longing are sore for the love of the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm. Now there was between us what was and the love of her fell
upon my heart and I agreed with her upon meeting, according to possibility and convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went
away, and my heart cleaveth to her and love-longing and distraction are sore upon me on her account.".97. Dibil el Khuzai with the Lady and
Muslin ben el Welid ccccvii.48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.Now he had a friend, who pretended to quickwittedness and
understanding; so he came up to him privily and said to him, 'Let me do, so I may put the change on this trickster, for I know him to be a liar and
thou art near upon having to pay the money; but I will turn suspicion from thee and say to him, "The deposit is with me and thou erredst in
imagining that it was with other than myself," and so divert him from thee.' 'Do so,' replied the merchant, 'and rid the folk of their [false]
debts.'.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND
NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..? ? ? ? ? Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight In waiting for the unkept tryst doth watch the
weary night!.Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls
and mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the
slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there
remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170)
furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute
and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following
verses:.Presently, Jesus, son of Mary (on whom be peace!) passed by and seeing this, besought God the Most High for tidings of their case; so He
told him what had betided them, whereat great was his wonderment and he related to his disciples what he had seen. Quoth one of them, 'O Spirit
of God, (251) nought resembleth this but my own story.' 'How so?' asked Jesus, and the other said,.Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor,
Story of the, i. 218..121. The Devout Platter-maker and his Wife cccclxviii.When the morning morrowed and the folk came forth of the city, they
found a murdered man cast down in a corner of the burial-ground and seeing Bihkerd there, doubted not but it was he who had slain him; so they
laid hands on him and carried him up to the king and said to him, 'This fellow hath slain a man.' The king bade imprison him; [so they clapped him
in prison] and he fell a-saying in himself, what while he was in the prison, 'All that hath befallen me is of the abundance of my sins and my
tyranny, for, indeed, I have slain much people unrighteously and this is the requital of my deeds and that which I have wrought aforetime of
oppression.' As he was thus pondering in himself, there came a bird and lighted down on the coign of the prison, whereupon, of his much eagerness
in the chase, he took a stone and cast it at the bird..? ? ? ? ? Though over me be the tombstone laid, if ever thou call on me, Though rotten my bone
should be, thy voice I'll answer, come what will..Merchant and the King, The Old Woman, the, i. 265..Thief, A Merry Jest of a, ii. 186..Then he
wrote a letter to King Azadbekht, saying to him, "I am a servant of thy servants and a slave of thy slaves and my daughter is a handmaid at thy
service, and may God the Most High prolong thy days and appoint thy times [to be] in delight and contentment! Indeed, I still went girded of the
waist in thy service and in caring for the preservation of thy dominion and warding off thine enemies from thee; but now I abound yet more than
before in zeal and watchfulness, for that I have taken this to charge upon myself, since my daughter is become thy wife." And he despatched a
messenger to the king with the letter and a present..? ? ? ? ? And on their saddles perched are warriors richly clad, That with their hands do smite on
kettle-drums amain..As I sat one day at the door of the prefecture, a woman entered and said to me privily, "O my lord, I am the wife of such an
one the physician, and with him is a company of the notables (114) of the city, drinking wine in such a place." When I heard this, I misliked to
make a scandal; so I rebuffed her and sent her away. Then I arose and went alone to the place in question and sat without till the door opened, when
I rushed in and entering, found the company engaged as the woman had set out, and she herself with them. I saluted them and they returned my
greeting and rising, entreated me with honour and seated me and brought me to eat. Then I informed them how one had denounced them to me, but
I had driven him (115) away and come to them by myself; wherefore they thanked me and praised me for my goodness. Then they brought out to
me from among them two thousand dirhems (116) and I took them and went away..Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not over
going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!' The
other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who said,
'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come to
life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled, whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with one
another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the vizier,
"is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers with the money-changer and the ass.".When King Shehriyar heard his brother's
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words he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and arising forthright, went in to his wife Shehrzad and gave her to know of that which his brother
purposed, to wit, that he sought her sister Dinarzad in marriage; whereupon, "O king of the age," answered she, "we seek of him one condition, to
wit, that he take up his abode with us, for that I cannot brook to be parted from my sister an hour, because we were brought up together and may
not brook severance from each other. If he accept this condition, she is his handmaid." King Shehriyar returned to his brother and acquainted him
with that which Shehrzad had said; and he answered, saying, "Indeed, this is what was in my mind, for that I desire nevermore to be parted from
thee. As for the kingdom, God the Most High shall send unto it whom He chooseth, for that there abideth to me no desire for the kingship.".A white
one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare, ii. 291..16. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter Rose- in-bud cccxli.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth
Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.? ? ? ? ? By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost fill, By Him in whose honour the
pilgrims throng and fare to Arafat's hill,.37. Abou Mohammed the Lazy ccc.With this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the most solemn
of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he
and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind, we will not
go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up, searched high and low, but found nothing;
whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the
men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we were about to go forth and drew near the door
of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar
with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage and see what is under it." So they searched
and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..One day, there came a ship and in it a merchant
from their own country, who knew them and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy and clad them in goodly apparel. Moreover, he acquainted
them with the manner of the treachery that had been practised upon them and counselled them to return to their own land, they and he with whom
they had made friends, (254) assuring them that God the Most High would restore them to their former estate. So the king returned and the folk
joined themselves to him and he fell upon his brother and his vizier and took them and clapped them in prison..When the king heard these words,
he abode in perplexity and said, "Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair, for the day draweth to an end and I mean
to put him to death on exemplary wise, and [to-morrow] we will do with him that which he meriteth.".? ? ? ? ? a. The Unlucky Merchant
ccccxl.Four sharpers once plotted against a money-changer, a man of abounding wealth, and agreed upon a device for the taking of somewhat of
his money. So one of them took an ass and laying on it a bag, wherein was money, lighted down at the money-changer's shop and sought of him
change for the money. The money- changer brought out to him the change and bartered it with him, whilst the sharper was easy with him in the
matter of the exchange, so he might give him confidence in himself. [As they were thus engaged,] up came the [other three] sharpers and
surrounded the ass; and one of them said, '[It is] he,' and another said, 'Wait till I look at him.' Then he fell to looking on the ass and stroking him
from his mane to his crupper; whilst the third went up to him and handled him and felt him from head to tail, saying, ' Yes, [it is] in him.' Quoth
another, ['Nay,] it is not in him.' And they gave not over doing the like of this..?STORY OF DAVID AND SOLOMON..Meanwhile, the woman
went out at hazard and donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's deputies dunning the
towns-folk for the tribute, out of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired of his case and being
acquainted therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her and those who were
present. When he was set free, he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him thither and supped with
him and passed the night. When the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and
he lusted after her and required her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded him of that which she had
done with him of kindness and how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation..The old man took the casting-bottle from the Jew and
going up to Noureddin and the damsel, sprinkled their faces, whereupon they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other that which they
had suffered, since their separation, for the anguish of severance. Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he had endured
from the folk who would have slain him and made away with him; and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk and praise
God for reunion of loves, and all this shall cease from us." Then she gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it, whilst I am in
this plight!" So she drank it off before him and taking the lute, swept the strings and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that
thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy reason, sure, with passion is forspent..? ? ? ? ? Bravo for her whose
loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! She slays me with her cruelty, so fair she is and proud..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub and Haroun
er Reshid dccccxlii.? ? ? ? ? The wine was sweet to us to drink in pleasance and repose, And in a garden of the garths of Paradise we lay,.Then she
went up into the house and put off her [walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full moon. I brought her what I had by me of meat and
drink and said to her, 'O my lady, excuse me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is abundant kindness and indeed it is what I sought' And
she ate and gave the slave-girl that which was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she washed her
hands and abode with me till the season of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the parcel that she had with her a shirt and trousers and an
upper garment (176) and a kerchief wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying, 'Know that I am one of the favourites of the Khalif, and we
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are forty favourites, each one of whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she would have him; and none is without a lover save myself,
wherefore I came forth to-day to find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou must know that the Khalif lieth each night with one of us,
whilst the other nine-and-thirty favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men, and I would have thee be with me on such a day, when do
thou come up to the palace of the Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain] word, to wit,
"Art thou Sendel?" And do thou answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.Mariyeh opened the mantle, and when she saw that necklace, and indeed the
place was illumined with the lustre thereof, she looked at her slave-girl and said to her, "By Allah, O Shefikeh, one look at him were liefer to me
than all that my hand possesseth! Would I knew what I shall do, whenas Baghdad is empty of him and I hear no tidings of him!" Then she wept and
calling for inkhorn* and paper and pen of brass, wrote the following verses:.When she had made an end of her verses, the Lady Zubeideh bade each
damsel sing a song, till the turn came round to Sitt el Milah, whereupon she took the lute and tuning it, sang thereto four-and-twenty songs in
four-and-twenty modes; then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.?THE SIXTH OFFICER'S STORY..When he saw those
many bones, he rejoiced therein with an exceeding joy and carried away what he had a mind to thereof. Then we returned to his house and he
entreated me with increased favour and said to me, 'Verily, O my son, thou hast directed us to a passing great gain, may God requite thee with all
good! Thou art free for the sake of God the Most High. Every year these elephants used to kill of us much people on account of these bones; but
God delivered thee from them and thou hast done us good service in the matter of these bones, of which thou hast given us to know; wherefore
thou meritest a great recompense, and thou art free.' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'may God free thy neck from the fire! I desire of thee that thou give
me leave to return to my own country.' 'So be it,' replied he; 'but we have a fair, on occasion whereof the merchants come hither to us and take of us
these elephants' bones. The time of the fair is now at hand, and when they come to us, I will send thee with them and give thee somewhat to bring
thee to thine own country.'.? ? ? ? ? h. The Old Woman, the Merchant and the King dcccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I did, but be thou
kind to one Who's sick of body and whose heart is wasted all away..King Azadbekht and his Son, History of, i. 61.."There was once, of old time, a
king and he had a son [named Bihzad], there was not in his day a goodlier than he and he loved to consort with the folk and to sit with the
merchants and converse with them. One day, as he sat in an assembly, amongst a number of folk, he heard them talking of his own goodliness and
grace and saying, 'There is not in his time a goodlier than he.' But one of the company said, 'Indeed, the daughter of King Such-an-one is
handsomer than he.' When Bihzad heard this saying, his reason fled and his heart fluttered and he called the last speaker and said to him, 'Repeat to
me that which thou saidst and tell me the truth concerning her whom thou avouchest to be handsomer than I and whose daughter she is.' Quoth the
man, 'She is the daughter of King Such-an-one;' whereupon Bihzad's heart clave to her and his colour changed..36. The Mock Khalif dxliii.Now the
king, who had plundered Abou Sabir['s goods] and driven him forth of his village, had an enemy; and the latter took horse against him and
overcame him and captured his [capital] city; wherefore he addressed himself to flight and came to Abou Sabir's city, craving protection of him and
seeking that he should succour him. He knew not that the king of the city was the headman whom he had despoiled; so he presented himself before
him and made complaint to him; but Abou Sabir knew him and said to him, 'This is somewhat of the issue of patience. God the Most High hath
given me power over thee.' Then he bade his guards plunder the [unjust] king and his attendants; so they plundered them and stripping them of their
clothes, put them forth of his country. When Abou Sabir's troops saw this, they marvelled and said, 'What is this deed that the king doth? There
cometh a king to him, craving protection, and he despoileth him! This is not of the fashion of kings.' But they dared not [be]speak [him] of this..73.
Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi dclvii.?SINDBAD THE SAILOR AND HINDBAD THE PORTER..As for Mesrour, he gave not over
running till he came to the by-street, [wherein was the house] of Aboulhusn el Khelia. Now the latter was sitting reclining at the lattice, and
chancing to look round, saw Mesrour running along the street and said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Meseemeth the Khalif, when I went forth from him,
dismissed the Divan and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, to condole with her [for thee;] whereupon she arose and condoled with him [for me,]
saying, 'God greaten thy recompence for [the loss of] Aboulhusn el Khelia!' And he said to her, 'None is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad, may thy head
outlive her!' Quoth she, 'It is not she who is dead, but Aboulhusn el Khelia, thy boon-companion.' And he to her, 'None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad.'
And they gainsaid one another, till the Khalif waxed wroth and they laid a wager, and he hath sent Mesrour the sword- bearer to see who is dead.
Wherefore it were best that thou lie down, so he may see thee and go and acquaint the Khalif and confirm my saying." So Nuzhet el Fuad stretched
herself out and Aboulhusn covered her with her veil and sat at her head, weeping..Moreover, King Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists
and bade them write all that had betided him with his wife, first and last; so they wrote this and named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and
One Night." The book came to (195) thirty volumes and these the king laid up in his treasury. Then the two kings abode with their wives in all
delight and solace of life, for that indeed God the Most High had changed their mourning into joyance; and on this wise they continued till there
took them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who maketh void the dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were
translated to the mercy of God the Most High; their houses were laid waste and their palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..Your water
I'll leave without drinking, for there, i. 210..112. Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar dccccxli.So saying, he spat in her face and
went out from her; whilst Shah Khatoun made him no answer, knowing that, if she spoke at that time, he would not credit her speech. Then she
humbled herself in supplication to God the Most High and said, 'O God the Great, Thou knowest the hidden things and the outward parts and the
inward' If an advanced term (137) be [appointed] to me, let it not be deferred, and if a deferred one, let it not be advanced!' On this wise she passed
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some days, whilst the king fell into perplexity and forswore meat and drink and sleep and abode knowing not what he should do and saying [in
himself], 'If I kill the eunuch and the youth, my soul will not be solaced, for they are not to blame, seeing that she sent to fetch him, and my heart
will not suffer me to slay them all three. But I will not be hasty in putting them to death, for that I fear repentance.' Then he left them, so he might
look into the affair..Meimoun was silent and Iblis turned to Tuhfeh and said to her, 'Sing to the kings of the Jinn this day and to-night until the
morrow, when the boy will be circumcised and each shall return to his own place.' So she took the lute and Kemeriyeh said to her, (now she had in
her hand a cedrat), 'O my sister, sing to me on this cedrat.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' replied Tuhfeh, and improvising, sang the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? Yea, and black slaves he proffered me and slave-girls big with child And steeds of price, with splendid arms and trappings rich
bedight..When the Khalif returned from the chase, he betook himself to Tuhfeh's pavilion and bringing out the key, opened the door and went in to
her. She rose to receive him and kissed his hand, and he took her to his breast and seated her on his knee. Then food was brought to them and they
ate and washed their hands; after which she took the lute and sang, till Er Reshid was moved to sleep. When she was ware of this, she left singing
and told him her adventure with the Lady Zubeideh, saying, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I would have thee do me a favour and heal my heart
and accept my intercession and reject not my word, but go forthright to the Lady Zubeideh's lodging.' Now this talk befell after he had stripped
himself naked and she also had put off her clothes; and he said, 'Thou shouldst have named this before we stripped ourselves naked.' But she
answered, saying, ' O Commander of the Faithful, I did this not but in accordance with the saying of the poet in the following verses:.One of the
good-for-noughts found himself one day without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and
gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so
much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed
his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his
cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a
quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou (12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny
entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode
perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon
everything in the shop..Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness, for this estrangement pine, What while
the spies of severance (106) do watch me all the night?.Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they decorated it] and the drums
of glad tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of
the Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and
the Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".? ? ? ? ? Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst
excite, And with estrangement now, alas! heap'st sorrows on my spright..Ninth Officer's Story, The, ii. 167..? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the
Cook cclxxiii.Now the liefest of all things to Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of
the lute], and she was versed in all tongues; so she took the letter and opening it, read that which was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she
cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach
unto thee, for that the people of the world have heard of thee and still praise thee for keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an
answer, such as shall delude his heart and weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter?
Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my father the rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on
such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other than it [from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and
wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? His eyelids' sorcery from mine eyes hath banished sleep; since he From me departed, nought see I except a
drowsy fair. (137).? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dcccclxxxiv.?THE NINTH OFFICER'S STORY..The Third Night of the
Month.? ? ? ? ? It had sufficed me, had thy grace with verses come to me; My expectation still on thee in the foredawns was bent..Foul-favoured
Man and his Fair Wife, The, ii. 61..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclv.Some days
after this, as I stood at the door of my house, there came up to me a young man, with a chain about his neck and with him a trooper, and he said to
me, "O my lord, charity for the love of God!" Quoth I, "God open!" (147) and he looked at me a long while and said, "That which thou shouldst
give me would not come to the value of thy turban or thy waistcloth or what not else of thy raiment, to say nothing of the gold and the silver that
was about thee." "How so?" asked I, and he said, "On such a night, when thou fellest into peril and the thieves would have stripped thee, I was with
them and said to them, 'Yonder man is my lord and my master who reared me.' So was I the cause of thy deliverance and thus I saved thee from
them." When I heard this, I said to him, "Stop;" and entering my house, brought him that which God the Most High made easy [to me]. (148) So he
went his way. And this is my story.'.Now the king was a very old man and destiny decreed the ending of his term of life; so he died and when he
was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings of the people and of the king's kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel together to
slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow dishonoureth us with yonder strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but the base.' So
they fell upon them and slew the princess, without questioning her of aught; whereupon the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy) said to them,
'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the pious lady.' Quoth they, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou lovedst her and
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she loved thee, and we will slay thee without mercy.' 'God forbid!' answered she, 'Indeed, the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What proof hast thou of
that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me women.' So they brought her women, and when they looked on her, they found her a woman..Merchant
and his Sons, The, i. 81..When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the journeyman and the girl. So
he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.Queen Kemeriyeh embraced her, as also did Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Wekhimeh
and Queen Sherareh, and the former said to her, 'Rejoice in assured deliverance, for there abideth no harm for thee; but this is no time for talk.'
Then they cried out, whereupon up came the Afrits ambushed in the island, with swords and maces in their hands, and taking up Tuhfeh, flew with
her to the palace and made themselves masters thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid, who was dear to Meimoun and whose name was Dukhan, fled
like an arrow and stayed not in his flight till he carne to Meimoun and found him engaged in sore battle with the Jinn. When his lord saw him, he
cried out at him, saying, 'Out on thee! Whom hast thou left in the palace?' And Dukhan answered, saying, 'And who abideth in the palace? Thy
beloved Tuhfeh they have taken and Jemreh is slain and they have gotten possession of the palace, all of it.' With this Meimoun buffeted his face
and head and said, 'Out on it for a calamity!' And he cried aloud. Now Kemeriyeh had sent to her father and acquainted him with the news, whereat
the raven of parting croaked for them. So, when Meimoun saw that which had betided him, (and indeed the Jinn smote upon him and the wings of
death overspread his host,) he planted the butt of his spear in the earth and turning the point thereof to his heart, urged his charger upon it and
pressed upon it with his breast, till the point came forth, gleaming, from his back.."O Shehrzad," quoth Shehriyar, "finish unto us the story that thy
friend told thee, for that it resembleth the story of a king whom I knew; but fain would I hear that which betided the people of this city and what
they said of the affair of the king, so I may return from that wherein I was." "With all my heart," answered Shehrzad. "Know, O august king and
lord of just judgment and praiseworthy excellence and exceeding prowess, that, when the folk heard that the king had put away from him his
custom and returned from that which had been his wont, they rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and offered up prayers for him. Then they
talked with one another of the cause of the slaughter of the girls, and the wise said, 'They (162) are not all alike, nor are the fingers of the hand
alike.'".? ? ? ? ? Forbear thy verse-making, O thou that harbourest in the camp, Lest to the gleemen thou become a name of wonderment..Now there
accosted him once, on his day of ill-omen, an Arab of the Benou Tai, (170) and En Numan would have put him to death; but the Arab said, "God
quicken the king! I have two little girls and have made none guardian over them; so, if the king see fit to grant me leave to go to them, I will give
him the covenant of God (171) that I will return to him, whenas I have appointed them a guardian." En Numan had compassion on him and said to
him, "If a man will be surety for thee of those who are with us, [I will let thee go], and if thou return not, I will put him to death." Now there was
with En Numan his vizier Sherik ben Amrou; so the Tai (172) looked at him and said,.When the appointed day arrived, the chief of the police set
apart for his officers a saloon, that had windows ranged in order and giving upon the garden, and El Melik ez Zahir came to him, and he seated
himself, he and the Sultan, in the alcove. Then the tables were spread unto them for eating and they ate; and when the cup went round amongst
them and their hearts were gladdened with meat and drink, they related that which was with them and discovered their secrets from concealment.
The first to relate was a man, a captain of the watch, by name Muineddin, whose heart was engrossed with the love of women; and he said,
'Harkye, all ye people of [various] degree, I will acquaint you with an extraordinary affair which befell me aforetime. Know that.When Er Reshid
came to the throne, he invested Jaafer ben Yehya ben Khalid el Bermeki (156) with the vizierate. Now Jaafer was eminently distinguished for
generosity and munificence, and the stories of him to this effect are renowned and are written in the books. None of the viziers attained to the rank
and favour which he enjoyed with Er Reshid, who was wont to call him brother (157) and used to carry him with him into his house. The period of
his vizierate was nineteen years, (158) and Yehya one day said to his son Jaafer, "O my son, what time thy reed trembleth, water it with kindness."
(159) Opinions differ concerning the reason of Jaafer's slaughter, but the better is as follows. Er Reshid could not brook to be parted from Jaafer
nor from his [own] sister Abbaseh, daughter of El Mehdi, a single hour, and she was the loveliest woman of her time; so he said to Jaafer, "I will
marry thee to her, that it may be lawful to thee to look upon her, but thou shalt not touch her." [Accordingly, they were married] and they used both
to be present in Er Reshid's sitting chamber. Now the Khalif would rise bytimes [and go forth] from the chamber, and they being both young and
filled with wine, Jaafer would rise to her and swive her. She conceived by him and bore a handsome boy and fearing Er Reshid, despatched the
newborn child by one of her confidants to Mecca the Holy, may God the Most High advance it in honour and increase it in venerance and nobility
and magnification! The affair abode concealed till there befell despite between Abbaseh and one of her slave-girls, whereupon the latter discovered
the affair of the child to Er Reshid and acquainted him with its abiding-place. So, when the Khalif made the pilgrimage, he despatched one who
brought him the boy and found the affair true, wherefore he caused befall the Barmecides that which befell. (160).Here they halted and took up
their lodging with the old man, who questioned the husband of his case and that of his brother and the reason of their journey, and he said, 'I
purpose to go with my brother, this sick man, to the holy woman, her whose prayers are answered, so she may pray for him and God may make
him whole by the blessing of her prayers.' Quoth the villager, 'By Allah, my son is in a parlous plight for sickness and we have heard that the holy
woman prayeth for the sick and they are made whole. Indeed, the folk counsel me to carry him to her, and behold, I will go in company with you.
And they said, 'It is well.' So they passed the night in that intent and on the morrow they set out for the dwelling of the holy woman, this one
carrying his son and that his brother..? ? ? ? ? Thou, thou enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the mis'ries reckst by which my heart is
wried..When El Melik ez Zahir heard Muineddin's story, he marvelled thereat Then rose another officer and said, 'O lord, bear what befell me in
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bygone days..SINDBAD THE SAILOR AND HINDBAD THE PORTER..? ? ? ? ? The hands of noble folk do tend me publicly; With waters clear
and sweet my thirsting tongue they ply..The vizier's story pleased the king and he bade depart to his dwelling..Awhile after this a friend of mine
invited me to his house and when I came to him, we ate and drank and talked. Then said he to me, 'O my friend, hath there befallen thee in thy life
aught of calamity?' 'Nay,' answered I; 'but tell me [first], hath there befallen thee aught?' ['Yes,'] answered he. 'Know that one day I espied a fair
woman; so I followed her and invited her [to come home with me]. Quoth she, "I will not enter any one's house; but come thou to my house, if thou
wilt, and be it on such a day." Accordingly, on the appointed day, her messenger came to me, purposing to carry me to her; so I arose and went
with him, till we came to a handsome house and a great door. He opened the door and I entered, whereupon he locked the door [behind me] and
would have gone in, but I feared with an exceeding fear and foregoing him to the second door, whereby he would have had me enter, locked it and
cried out at him, saying, "By Allah, an thou open not to me, I will kill thee; for I am none of those whom thou canst cozen!" Quoth he, "What
deemest thou of cozenage?" And I said, "Verily, I am affrighted at the loneliness of the house and the lack of any at the door thereof; for I see none
appear." "O my lord," answered he, "this is a privy door." "Privy or public," answered I, "open to me.".When the king heard this, he bowed [his
head] in amazement and perplexity and sinking into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose
forthright and laid hands on the youth and clapped him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground
dungeon in his house, after which he went in to Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom
kings sought in marriage, for the excellence of thy repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her
whose inward is the contrary of her outward, after the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul
deeds! Verily, I mean to make of thee and of yonder good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of
intent on his account, so that he took him and brought him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than
exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see what I will do with you.'.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (163).The vizier obeyed the king's
commandment and going out from before him, [returned to his own house. When it was night, he took his elder daughter and carried her up to the
king; and when she came into his presence,] she wept; whereupon quoth he to her, 'What causeth thee weep? Indeed, it was thou who willedst this.'
And she answered, saying, 'I weep not but for longing after my little sister; for that, since we grew up, I and she, I have never been parted from her
till this day; so, if it please the king to send for her, that I may look on her and take my fill of her till the morning, this were bounty and kindness of
the king.'.Still do I yearn, whilst passion's fire flames in my liver are, iii. 111.Most like a wand of emerald my shape it is, trow I, ii. 245..Then they
betook themselves to two boys affected to the [special] service of the king, who slept not but on their knee, (125) and they lay at his head, for that
they were his pages of the chamber, and gave them each a thousand dinars of gold, saying, 'We desire of you that ye do somewhat for us and take
this gold as a provision against your occasion.' Quoth the boys, 'What is it ye would have us do?' And the viziers answered, 'This Abou Temam
hath marred our affairs for us, and if his case abide on this wise, he will estrange us all from the king's favour; and what we desire of you is that,
when ye are alone with the king and he leaneth back, as he were asleep, one of you say to his fellow, "Verily, the king hath taken Abou Temam into
his especial favour and hath advanced him to high rank with him, yet is he a transgressor against the king's honour and an accursed one." Then let
the other of you ask, "And what is his transgression?" And the first make answer, "He outrageth the king's honour and saith, 'The King of Turkestan
was used, whenas one went to him to seek his daughter in marriage, to slay him; but me he spared, for that she took a liking to me, and by reason of
this he sent her hither, because she loved me.'" Then let his fellow say, "Knowest thou this for truth?" And the other reply, "By Allah, this is well
known unto all the folk, but, of their fear of the king, they dare not bespeak him thereof; and as often as the king is absent a-hunting or on a
journey, Abou Temam comes to her and is private with her."' And the boys answered, 'We will say this.'.By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear,
O thou that mine eye dost fill, ii. 213..40. Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih dlxv.NOUREDDIN ALI OF DAMASCUS AND THE
DAMSEL SITT EL MILAH. (1).As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the
eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not
found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport
and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt
el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the
household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more. So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt
el Milah and acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and
called down blessings on her..King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and the, ii. 195..161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his Vizier Shimas:
whereafter ensueth the History of King Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers dcccxciz.Therewithal Sindbad the Sailor
bestowed largesse upon him and made him his boon-companion, and he abode, leaving him not night or day, to the last of their lives. Praise be to
God the Glorious, the Omnipotent, the Strong, the Exalted of estate, Creator of heaven and earth and land and sea, to whom belongeth
glorification! Amen. Amen. Praise be to God, the Lord of the Worlds! Amen..The Sixth Day.?Story of King Ibrahim and His Son..My secret is
disclosed, the which I strove to hide, iii. 89..Then they told the damsel, who came forth and looked upon him and knew him not. But he knew her;
so he bowed his head and wept. She was moved to compassion for him and gave him somewhat and returned to her place, whilst the youth returned
mary-louise-solves-a-mystery.pdf
Page 6/10

Mary Louise Solves A Mystery

with the stewardess to the chamberlain and told him that she was in the king's house, whereat he was chagrined and said, 'By Allah, I will assuredly
contrive a device for her and deliver her!' Whereupon the youth kissed his hands and feet. Then he turned to the old woman and bade her change
her apparel and her favour. Now this old woman was goodly of speech and nimble of wit; so he gave her costly and delicious perfumes and said to
her, 'Get thee to the king's slave girls and sell them these [perfumes] and make thy way to the damsel and question her if she desire her master or
not.' So the old woman went out and making her way to the palace, went in to the damsel and drew near her and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ?
? Read then my writ and pity thou the blackness of my fate, Sick, love- distraught, without a friend to whom I may complain..Would God upon that
bitterest day, when my death calls for me, i. 47.The dealer stood at her head and one of the merchants said, "I bid a thousand dinars for her." Quoth
another, "I bid eleven hundred dinars;" [and a third, "I bid twelve hundred"]. Then said a fourth merchant, "Be she mine for fourteen hundred
dinars." And the biddings stood still at that sum. Quoth her owner, "I will not sell her save with her consent. If she desire to be sold, I will sell her
to whom she willeth." And the slave-dealer said to him, "What is her name?" "Her name is Sitt el Milah," (11) answered the other; whereupon the
dealer said to her, "By thy leave, I will sell thee to yonder merchant for this price of fourteen hundred dinars." Quoth she, "Come hither to me." So
he came up to her and when he drew near, she gave him a kick with her foot and cast him to the ground, saying, "I will not have that old man." The
slave-dealer arose, shaking the dust from his clothes and head, and said, "Who biddeth more? Who is desirous [of buying?]" Quoth one of the
merchants, "I," and the dealer said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, shall I sell thee to this merchant?" "Come hither to me," answered she; but he said "Nay;
speak and I will hearken to thee from my place, for I will not trust myself to thee," And she said, "I will not have him.".After three days, the old
woman came to him and bringing him the [thousand dinars, the] price of the stuffs, demanded the casket. (122) When he saw her, he laid hold of
her and carried her to the prefect of the city; and when she came before the Cadi, he said to her, "O Sataness, did not thy first deed suffice thee, but
thou must come a second time?" Quoth she, "I am of those who seek their salvation (123) in the cities, and we foregather every month; and
yesterday we foregathered." "Canst thou [bring me to] lay hold of them?" asked the prefect; and she answered, "Yes; but, if thou wait till
to-morrow, they will have dispersed. So I will deliver them to thee to-night." Quoth he to her, "Go;" and she said, "Send with me one who shall go
with me to them and obey me in that which I shall say to him, and all that I bid him he shall give ear unto and obey me therein." So he gave her a
company of men and she took them and bringing them to a certain door, said to them, "Stand at this door, and whoso cometh out to you, lay hands
on him; and I will come out to you last of all." "Hearkening and obedience," answered they and stood at the door, whilst the old woman went in.
They waited a long while, even as the Sultan's deputy had bidden them, but none came out to them and their standing was prolonged. When they
were weary of waiting, they went up to the door and smote upon it heavily and violently, so that they came nigh to break the lock. Then one of
them entered and was absent a long while, but found nought; so he returned to his comrades and said to them,"This is the door of a passage, leading
to such a street; and indeed she laughed at you and left you and went away."When they heard his words, they returned to the Amir and acquainted
him with the case, whereby he knew that the old woman was a crafty trickstress and that she had laughed at them and cozened them and put a cheat
on them, to save herself. Consider, then, the cunning of this woman and that which she contrived of wiles, for all her lack of foresight in presenting
herself [a second time] to the draper and not apprehending that his conduct was but a trick; yet, when she found herself in danger, she straightway
devised a shift for her deliverance.'.Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i. 183..? ? ? ? ? Great in delight, beloved mine, your
presence is with me; Yet greater still the miseries of parting and its bane..Calcutta (1814-18) Text..So they dragged him away, what while he wept
and spoke the words which whoso saith shall nowise be confounded, to wit, "There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the
Sublime!" When they came to the Tigris, one of them drew the sword upon him and El Muradi said to the swordbearer, "Smite off his head." But
one of them, Ahmed by name, said, "O folk, deal gently with this poor wretch and slay him not unjustly and wickedly, for I stand in fear of God the
Most High, lest He burn me with his fire." Quoth El Muradi, "A truce to this talk!" And Ahmed said, "If ye do with him aught, I will acquaint the
Commander of the Faithful." "How, then, shall we do with him?" asked they; and he answered, "Let us deposit him in prison and I will be
answerable to you for his provision; so shall we be quit of his blood, for indeed he is wrongfully used." So they took him up and casting him into
the Prison of Blood, (13)went away..When the appointed day arrived, En Numan sent for Sherik and said to him, "Verily the first part of this day is
past." And Sherik answered, "The king hath no recourse against me till it be eventide." When it evened, there appeared one afar off and En Numan
fell to looking upon him and on Sherik, and the latter said to him, "Thou hast no right over me till yonder fellow come, for belike he is my man."
As he spoke, up came the Tai in haste and En Numan said "By Allah, never saw I [any] more generous than you two! I know not whether of you is
the more generous, this one who became warrant for thee in [danger of] death or thou who returnest unto slaughter." Then said he to Sherik, "What
prompted thee to become warrant for him, knowing that it was death?" And he said, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Generosity hath departed from
viziers.'" Then said En Numan to the Tai, "And thou, what prompted thee to return, knowing that therein was death and thine own destruction?"
Quoth the Arab, "[I did this] lest it be said, 'Fidelity hath departed from the folk.'" And En Numan said, "By Allah, I will be the third of you, (173)
lest it be said, 'Clemency hath departed from kings.'" So he pardoned him and bade abolish the day of ill-omen; whereupon the Arab recited the
following verses:.When she had made an end of her song, she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away, whereupon the Khalif
bade carry her to her chamber. Now he was ravished with her and loved her with an exceeding love; so, after awhile, he again commanded to bring
her to his presence, and when she came, he bade her sing. Accordingly, she took the lute and spoke forth that which was in her heart and sang the
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following verses:.159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.So the friend turned to the sharper and said to him, 'O my lord, O
such an one, thou goest under a delusion. The purse is with me, for it was with me that thou depositedst it, and this elder is innocent of it.' But the
sharper answered him with impatience and impetuosity, saying, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! As for the purse that is with thee, O noble and
trusty man, I know that it is in the warrant of God and my heart is at ease concerning it, for that it is with thee as it were with me; but I began by
demanding that which I deposited with this man, of my knowledge that he coveteth the folk's good.' At this the friend was confounded and put to
silence and returned not an answer; [and the] only [result of his interference was that] each of them (52) paid a thousand dinars..The Nineteenth
Night of the Month..Officer's Story, The Fifteenth, ii. 190..? ? ? ? ? Why to estrangement and despite inclin'st thou with the spy? Yet that a bough
(14) from side to side incline (15) small wonder 'twere..When the king heard this, his anger subsided and he said, "Carry him back to prison till
to-morrow, to we may look into his affair.".? ? ? ? ? j. The Tenth Officer's Story dccccxxxviii.Then she cast the lute from her hand and wept till she
made the Lady Zubeideh weep, and she said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, methinks he whom thou lovest is not in this world, for that the Commander of
the Faithful hath sought him in every place, but hath not found him." Whereupon the damsel arose and kissing the Lady Zubeideh's hands, said to
her, "O my lady, if thou wouldst have him found, I have a request to make to thee, wherein thou mayst accomplish my occasion with the
Commander of the Faithful." Quoth the princess, "And what is it?" "It is," answered Sitt el Milah, "that thou get me leave to go forth by myself and
go round about in quest of him three days, for the adage saith, 'She who mourneth for herself is not the like of her who is hired to mourn.' (29) If I
find him, I will bring him before the Commander of the Faithful, so he may do with us what he will; and if I find him not, I shall be cut off from
hope of him and that which is with me will be assuaged." Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "I will not get thee leave from him but for a whole month; so
be of good heart and cheerful eye." Whereupon Sitt el Milah was glad and rising, kissed the earth before her once more and went away to her own
place, rejoicing..A certain assessor was one day taken with a woman and much people assembled before his house and the lieutenant of police and
his men came to him and knocked at the door. The assessor looked out of window and seeing the folk, said, "What aileth you?" Quoth they,
"[Come,] speak with the lieutenant of police such an one." So he came down and they said to him, "Bring forth the woman that is with thee." Quoth
he, "Are ye not ashamed? How shall I bring forth my wife?" And they said, "Is she thy wife by contract (118) or without contract?" ["By contract,"]
answered he, "according to the Book of God and the Institutes of His Apostle." "Where is the contract?" asked they; and he replied, "Her contract is
in her mother's house." Quoth they, "Arise and come down and show us the contract." And he said to them, "Go from her way, so she may come
forth." Now, as soon as he got wind of the matter, he had written the contract and fashioned it after her fashion, to suit with the case, and written
therein the names of certain of his friends as witnesses and forged the signatures of the drawer and the wife's next friend and made it a contract of
marriage with his wife and appointed it for an excuse. (119) So, when the woman was about to go out from him, he gave her the contract that be
had forged, and the Amir sent with her a servant of his, to bring her to her father. So the servant went with her and when she came to her door, she
said to him, "I will not return to the citation of the Amir; but let the witnesses (120) present themselves and take my contract.".? ? ? ? ? Would he
were not who sundered us upon the parting day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare?.How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress
and baffle me? ii. 69..? ? ? ? ? What strength have I solicitude and long desire to bear? Why art thou purposed to depart and leave me to
despair?.There was once a king of the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his, and he used to hear in the night one saying, 'O
Ever-present Deliverer, O Thou whose relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed wroth and said, "Yonder fool looketh for relief
from [the consequences of] his crime. 'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And they answered, 'Folk upon whom blood hath
been found.' (139) So the king bade bring the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool, little of wit, how shall thou be delivered from
this prison, seeing that thine offence is great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards and said to them, 'Take this fellow and crucify
him without the city.'.?OF ENVY AND MALICE..When the Cadi heard this, his colour changed and he was troubled and waxed exceeding wroth
and was rike to burst for excess of rage. Then said he to the merchant, "God forbid that this should be! How shall it be permitted that the daughter
of the Cadi of the Muslims abide with a man of the dancers and vile of origin? By Allah, except thou divorce her forthright, I will bid beat thee and
cast thee into prison till thou die! Had I foreknown that thou wast of them, I had not suffered thee to approach me, but had spat in thy face, for that
thou art filthier (268) than a dog or a hog." Then he gave him a push and casting him down from his stead, commanded him to divorce; but he said,
"Be clement to me, O Effendi, for that God is clement, and hasten not. I will not divorce my wife, though thou give me the kingdom of Irak.".Three
Men and our Lord Jesus, The, i. 282..?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the fire of passion flamed in
my breast, with tears, Upon the day of wailing, to quench it I was fain..? ? ? ? ? Till in a robe of sandal green 'twas clad And veil that blended rose
and flame (216) in hue..? ? ? ? ? "Breaker of hearts," quoth she, "I call it, for therewith I've broken many a heart among the amorous race."
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